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Keeping the Faith—The Green Season 

Beloved in Christ, 

We are entering the Season after Pentecost, the Green Season, also called Ordinary Time. Ordi-

nary Time is not a comment on the quality of the weeks that follow the Feast of the Pentecost. 

Ordinary Time refers to the way in which the weeks are ordered, or numbered, as we progress 

through the Green Season.  

The season is green because it is associated with growth—natural growth as flowers, vegeta-

bles, trees, and children mark the passage of days by their increasing size and strength and 

beauty. It is also a time of spiritual growth as God’s people settle into the liturgical patterns of 

familiar Bible stories designed to encourage and instruct us in our discipleship. Being followers 

of Christ requires nurturing and tending our faith, intentionally turning to the appointed pray-

ers and scriptures of each week to hear and learn from the lessons embedded in our worship.  

During the first weeks of the Season after Pentecost, while the church is focused on the hard 
work of discipleship, the world around us declares that it is time for rest and recreation. God 
knows we all need more of those good gifts, so I encourage you to enjoy their benefits to the 

fullest. I also encourage you to maintain your spiritual hygiene by making time for church, just 



 
as you continue to make time for brushing your teeth or bathing during the summer months. 

Our souls need tending just as much as our teeth, and we will have them for much, much 

longer!  

As you travel, you can take the opportunity to experience the different ways that congrega-

tions worship, and please bring me a bulletin—I love to see what other churches do in their 

worship services! 

Please take to heart this blessing for the summer weeks of the Green Season: 

Take time to claim your strength; they are gifts of God. 
Take time to have fun; it's God's way of teaching you your strengths. 
Take time to grow yourself; only you can grow you. 
Take time to trust yourself; God trusts you. 
Take time to be self-reliant; it is better than being dependent. 
Take time to share with others; they will bless you, and you will bless them. 

Take time to have hope, you are a child of God. 

Let's put ourselves into the hands of the Lord, and pray that God will bless us and our fami-

lies during the wonderful months of summer. May we all help make our home a place of re-

laxation, joy, love, peace and safety. May we be generous and considerate, not thinking only 

about ourselves, but helping others enjoy the blessings of summertime. Lord God, Creator of 

all things, guide our steps and strengthen our hearts, during these months of summer and 

vacation days. Grant us refreshment of mind and body. We ask this through Christ our Lord. 

- Found on: catholicdoors.com 

Much love, Suz+ 
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Executive Summary of Holy Trinity’s Mutual Ministry Study 

Note: This Executive Summary and fuller report were provided to the Vestry and Rector by The Rev. Lynn 

Sanders. The fuller report can be accessed using the QR code provided.  

Holy Trinity Clemson engaged in a Mutual Ministry Study (MMS) process September 

2022 through April 2023. The timing for Holy Trinity’s MMS seemed particularly appro-

priate, given that the parish has recently emerged from the unprecedented pandemic 

shutdowns of 2020-22, and that the previous Mutual Ministry Review was undertaken in 2018-19.  

Holy Trinity Clemson engaged the Rev. Lynn Sanders, a retired Episcopal priest licensed to officiate in the 

Diocese of Upper South Carolina, to facilitate their MMS process. Lynn worked with Holy Trinity vestry 

members Betty Snowden and Harry Morse to design Holy Trinity’s MMS process, with input and approval 

from the Rev. Suz Cate, rector, and Ellen Haase, senior warden.  

In preparation for the MMS facilitated conversation between the rector and vestry, the rector, vestry 

members and ministry area leaders were asked to complete questionnaires. The confidential responses 

were “de-identified,” aggregated and formatted, and provided to the rector and vestry ahead of their facil-

itated conversation.  

The MMS facilitated conversation was held at Holy Trinity on April 1, with discussion sessions punctuat-

ed by worship times. The leadership team of rector and vestry discussed what they learned from the 

questionnaire responses, particularly focusing on what was learned during the pandemic shutdowns, 

how to characterize this past year of Holy Trinity’s re-opening, parish strengths, opportunities, concerns, 

and a vision for Holy Trinity three years from now.  

Finally, the team identified 3-month, 6-month and 1- year next steps/goals. The team identified that its 

overarching goal is to grow parish membership and engagement. While the 3-month goals are largely re-

lated to the vestry’s organizing its own work in order to better serve the parish, the 6-month and 1-year 

goals directly support the overarching goal. It was noted that growing parish membership and engage-

ment would positively affect the parish’s financial resources, which would enable the parish to hire an 

assistant rector. For Holy Trinity to continue to offer — and grow — its wide array of program offerings 

and community connections, additional clergy support is needed.  

Holy Trinity is clearly a vibrant parish, blessed with gifted, dedicated leadership, both clergy and lay. Its 

rector and vestry are smart, creative, compassionate thinkers and doers, possessing many talents and a 

wealth of knowledge among them, with a keen sense of humor to lighten the shared work of parish minis-

try, and a deep love for their parish. The rector and vestry are both willing and highly able to listen sensi-

tively and look honestly at issues which need attention/improvement, and to take considered action 

when needed. They show a strong and evident commitment to continue building trust and teamwork 

among themselves and among the parish at large. 

Equally important to note is the leadership’s commitment to conducting an MMS-type process on a regu-
lar basis, as a way of keeping perspective, particularly valuable in changing times. As Holy Trinity contin-

ues its healthy emergence from the pandemic times and growth into the future, this MMS process may 
become the seed of a more robust strategic planning effort. Holy Trinity’s many strengths and gifted lead-
ership team are well equipped to meet the challenges of “being and doing church” amidst these times of 

change. 
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Love with the heart of Christ, think with the mind of Christ, and act in the world as the Body of Christ. 
 

Mutual Ministry Study Goals for 2023 

Grow Membership and engagement! 

 

Near-term Goals – 3 months Responsible Status 

Vestry Transition Plan – Outline vestry succession 
and transition plan 

Mtr. Suz & Ellen Plan in development 
for August rollout 

Options for Vestry Meetings – Explore options for 
vestry meetings now that we are more comfortable 
meeting in person.  Consider in-person, hybrid, 
various days or times 

Ellen & Bill H.   

Expand Fellowship (Engagement) Ministry.  Re-
establish a Fellowship Ministry to support engage-
ment opportunities. 

Define what events Fellowship is responsible 
for 

Clarify Fellowship responsibilities 

Jan, Betty, and Mel 
  
  

  

Parish Calendar for 2023-24.  Develop annual parish 
calendar for the 2023-4 program year.  To be done 
in June and ready for 2023 -4 academic year. 

Jerae, Jan, Mel, Mtr. Suz, 
Stephanie L. 

Fall Calendar drafted 
and being prepared 
for distribution 

1
st

 Sunday children’s service.  Bring back children 
helping with dismissal 

Mtr. Suz Adapting EDS chapel 
dismissal 

Intermediate Goals – 6 months.     

New Name Tags for the Parish Rebecca Eidson and 
Wesley Ramey 

Plan in place for new 
name tags in August 

Updated Parish Directory Jack McKenna, Wesley & 
Will Cate 

Pictures taken, direc-
tory updates under-
way 

Event Communications – Enhance our communica-
tion of Parish events 

Hap Initial meeting held to 
set goals 

New Ideas for Worship – Worship ministry to propose 
new ideas for worship service. Consider asking our 
parish and other churches for ideas 

Mark Stokes, Mtr. Suz Plans being devel-
oped for 5:00 Sunday 
evening service at 
Holy Trinity (w/
consideration for St. 
Paul’s) 

Goals for the year     

Website refresh – Enhance our website, including 
mobile accessibility 

Hap Web designer identi-
fied and initial plans 
for update underway 

Asst. Rector – Explore options for hiring an Asst. Rec-
tor 

Vestry, Finance & Mtr. 
Suz 

  



 

 
Stewardship 
 

The Stewardship Committee is seeking another one or two members to join us in 
the vital ministry of praying and learning about the principles of Christian Steward-
ship and sharing the fruits of that learning with the parish. We believe that every-
thing belongs to God, who calls us as the church to live as faithful stewards of all 
that God has entrusted to us. As servants of God, our primary vocation is to be 
stewards in God’s household. God, who in Christ, has given us new life and has also 
given us spiritual gifts to use for the church’s nurture and mission.  
The person(s) we are seeking will have recognized the basic need of Stewardship 

throughout all aspects of parish life, and also will have found that stewardship 

(time and treasure) in their own life is a key to increasing the depth and closeness 

of their relationship with God, and the earnestness of their Christian life. If you 

would like to serve in this function, please contact Jody Hunter, the Committee 

Chairman, email: kjh1980@aol.com. 
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March/April 2023 Tempo Financial Report 
Bob Taylor, Treasurer 

 

Plate offerings continue to be over budget (by $14,437.42 on April 30th), while pledge offerings 
continue to lag over the first four months ($34,546.85 under budget on April 30th).  Prepaid 
pledges for the entire year increased again in April and will help decrease the total income def-
icit of $19,066.93, as prorated shares of prepaid pledges will be added to pledge offerings each 
month for the remainder of the year. 
 

 
 

* Special Note: Insurance checks for December’s water damages from the frozen/burst pipes in the Parish 
and the electrical issues were entered as negative expenses. One more repair of $24,900 has not occurred 
and/or has not been invoiced yet. 

The planned expenditure of $24,900 for Parish Hall flooring will bring the total expenses for 
the year close to the budget.  It appears that insurance reimbursements will almost cover the 
repairs of the damaged equipment associated with the early December electrical issues and 
the frozen/burst pipe in the Parish Hall.   

Good progress continues to be made on the Trinity Place Loan with monthly payments and oc-
casional additional principal-only payments from Doors gifts and parking revenues (no oper-
ating funds are used for the Trinity Loan payments). 

April 2023 Fi-
nances April Actual April Budget 

Actual 
Year to 

Date 
Budgeted Year 

to Date Difference 

Plate Offerings $13,915.82 $4,708.00 
$33,269.4

2 $18,832.00 $14,437.42 

Pledge Offer-
ings $31,498.97 $34,167.00 

$102,121.
15 $136,668.00 ($34,546.85) 

Total Income $45,414.79 $38,875.00 
$136,433.

07 $155,500.00 ($19,066.93) 

Expenses 
$24,950.78

* $38,875.00 
$131,195.

24 $155,500.00 ($24,304.76) 
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 Worship 
HOLY WEEK & EASTER 

Holy Week and Easter were observed and celebrated with Holy Trinity’s traditional sched-

ule of services. Holy Week began with solemn, quiet dignity in three evening Holy Eucha-
rists, culminating with the Triduum, a three day liturgy that moves us from the Last Supper 

to the Resurrection. Easter Day was a glorious celebration that began with a sunrise service, 
continued with our wonderful Children’s service with an Easter Egg Hunt following, and fin-
ishing with a magnificent Festive Holy Eucharist featuring our amazing Chancel Choir and 

guest instrumentalists. The final liturgy of the Easter Season was our annual pilgrimage to 
St. Paul’s for Pentecost. As you can see from the accompanying pictures, many faithful peo-

ple contributed their energy and talents to create wonderful experiences of the holiest time 
of the year—and we are grateful for each and every one! 



 

SUMMER WORSHIP 
June 4 begins our Summer of Worship. At this time, we are una-

ble to offer Nursery or the Children’s Chapel Liturgy of the 

Word. We will, however continue our First Sunday Children’s 

Services, with a slight variation in July.  

The First Sunday Children’s Services feature an abbreviated Lit-

urgy of the Word to allow all our children to remain in “big 

church” with us: we use one lesson, in addition to 

the Gospel, and the sermon is a children’s message. 

Children and Youth serve as readers and acolytes, 

and there are special musical offerings provided by 

our children’s choir and other young musicians.  

The Children’s services for the summer of 2023 

will be on 6/4, 7/2, and 7/30. The Children’s Ser-

vice on July 30 will also feature our annual Back-

pack Blessing and is timed to coordinate with the 

beginning of the school year. Watch for announce-

ments in HT Notes for more information and re-

minders throughout the summer. 

We will move to a ONE SERVICE schedule for three 

weeks in July. On July 9, 16, and 23, there will be 

ONE SERVICE at 10:00 am in order to give our Al-

tar Guild and Liturgical Ministers a bit of a break 

while so many are away for summer vacations. The ONE SERVICE will be Rite II celebrations 

of Holy Eucharist with hymns. These three weeks offer us the opportunity to come together in 

worship as one congregation.  

Lemonade Under the Breezeway Please join us under the breezeway for lem-
onade and refreshments each Sunday after the 10:30 or 10:00 service beginning 

June 4th. This is a wonderful opportunity for fellowship. If you would like to 
help host, please scan the QR code provided and provide the requested infor-
mation or contact Cindy Thackham at 864.280.0539. Thank you!  
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Did you know…the chapel door is always open? 

The chapel door is always open (except on game days). There is a small sign pointing the way 

down a short walkway lined with beautiful flowers. The chapel is open for prayer any time 
you need a quiet moment with God. There are Books of Common Prayer, Bibles, Forward Day 
by Day devotional booklets—which you may take with you—and other aids to prayer provid-

ed in the small transept area overlooked by the beautiful Pentecost stained glass window. Ex-
cept during worship services, the chapel is roped off from the rest of the Nave for security 
purposes. If you cross that boundary when the alarm is armed, it will go off—and it is heart-

stoppingly loud! Please feel free to stop by the chapel any time and add your prayers to the 
thousands that have been said in that sacred space. May it be a blessing to you. 
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 Outreach 

Haiti Outreach Dinner 

Saturday, September 30, 2023 

6 PM in the Parish Hall 

Holy Trinity Outreach is planning a special 

evening in support of an exciting new dioc-

esan-sponsored project in conjunction with our Clemson student 

partners, the Clemson Engineers for Developing Communities 

(CEDC). This dinner and fundraiser event will feature an informa-

tive presentation by Clemson faculty and parishioner David 

Vaughn and the CEDC students' new project initiative for Haiti. 

The Clemson students, working with Haitian partners, are developing a system for locally producing a tilapia 

fish food to supply the Haiti's growing number of tilapia fish farms on Lake Peligre, which is in the Central Plat-

eau of Haiti where our 40 year missions are located. Click here for a history or scan the QR 

code on the right side of the page with your phone.  

This project would make possible the local production of fish food using locally produced ag-

ricultural products as opposed to importing the fish food made in the U.S. at considerably 
higher cost. The goal: more cost-effective tilapia production provides a heart-healthy protein 

source to a food-insecure region of rural Haiti. A mission with many benefits!  

The dinner, prepared by beloved chef and parishioner Don Campbell with assistance from CEDC students and 

Holy Trinity members, will feature flounder (fish food, of course!) and will be served by the CEDC students. 

Tickets for the dinner are now being sold at $30 each. For Holy Trinity's part 

in the diocese's effort to raise $50,000 for the Haiti fish food project, we wel-

come any donation you would be willing and able to make above this 

amount. 

To reserve your ticket and/or make a donation, visit the Holy Trinity Web-

site by clicking here or scan the QR code below. 

Proceed to secure on-line giving for:  Haiti Outreach Dinner                                     
Please indicate the number of tickets requested (if any) and your mailing address, or mail your check directly 
to:        
Holy Trinity Parish                                                                                                                                        

193 Old Greenville Highway                                                                                                             

Clemson, SC 29631.  

Checks should be made payable to Holy Trinity Episcopal Parish with “Haiti Outreach Dinner” in the memo 

line along with the number of dinner tickets desired (if any).  

Please RSVP now and no later than Monday, September 25th ! 

                                             WE LOOK FORWARD TO SEEING YOU THERE!   

  

https://www.edusc.org/uploads/images/partnership-cange-revised_928.pdf
https://www.holytrinityclemson.org/secure-online-giving/
https://www.holytrinityclemson.org/


  
 

    Food Insecurity  

   Summer Update  

 

And we thought last year was bad… 

Every time I go to a Clemson Community Care (CCC) board meeting, I feel like I am drinking information from 

a firehose. This organization does so much for so many with the very generous donations of the Clemson/

Central/Pendleton area community. But each year sees more need than the previous one, and, as we all 

know, the cost of food and other necessities keeps going up! We have so much, while so many have so little.  

The number of clients at CCC needing food assistance in the first quarter of 2023 went up over 50% since the 

same quarter of 2022. The number of clients needing financial assistance for rent, power, water, home re-

pairs, etc. more than doubled. The majority (73%) of clients are women with children. The stress of not being 

able to pay your bills or feed or clothe your children must take an incredible toll on these mothers. CCC also 

has a special category for Senior Food Boxes that they are tracking. This, too, I imagine is a growing popula-

tion. In addition, the transient population in our community, mostly men, has increased noticeably in the last 

few years. 

Each week, we post a list of food items needed by CCC.  I know it’s hard to remember to grab that bag of 

canned goods when you are rushing out the door on a Sunday morning, but donations are the life blood of 

organizations like CCC. What they don’t receive in donations, they have to purchase. (And out of date goods, 

sadly, must be thrown away, so check the freshness date before you pull something off your pantry shelf!) 

Lately, every time I go to Aldi, I try to throw a flat of something into 

my cart. They make it easy because everything sits on the shelves 

in flats! CCC needs more than food, too. They provide families with 

toilet paper, feminine products (Have you priced these lately?), pa-

per towels, toothpaste, toothbrushes (How many of you have 

stored up a drawer full of toothbrushes that you get with each visit 

to the dentist?), shampoo, soap, deodorant, laundry detergent, etc. 

Just put everything you want to donate in a bag or a box and bring it to the church or take it directly to CCC. 

They are open M-TH, 8:30-1:30 with easy access drop off behind the building.  

I do not have client numbers from Our Daily Rest (ODR) in Seneca, but I am certain their numbers would re-

flect the same trend. Kevin Hughes, who volunteers there serving a warm meal to their clients once each 

month, told me about one client, Sadie and her three children, who had ended up homeless, living in a mobile 

trailer in the woods, but found their way to ODR. Now Sadie has a job and a roof over her children’s heads. 

But even so, Kevin said it is hard for her to take care of their basic needs and still manage to provide decent 

clothes for three growing children! Kevin asked if I could help him make a SignUp Genius to seek donations of 

spring and summer clothing for the three children, ages 7, 8 and 10. You may have seen the link in HT Notes. 

If you would like to donate anything for the clients at ODR or want to know more about ODR in Seneca, call 

Kevin Hughes!  Thanks for listening! - Rachel Rowe, CCC Board Member from Holy Trinity 

Outreach 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Growing in Christ 



 
 

  

    Growing in Christ 



 
 

  

    Growing in Christ 



 
Adult Christian Formation  

ONGOING ADULT CHRISTIAN FORMATION  
OFFERINGS 

 
 
Who belongs to ECW? Why, any woman who is 
part of an Episcopal Church belongs to ECW! 
ECW exists to provide worship, formation,  
fellowship, and service opportunities for women 
in the Episcopal Church. 
 
 

 
SAVE THE DATE  for “The Way of Prayer,” 
our Holy Trinity ECW Women’s Annual Retreat Fri-
day, August 11 through Sunday, August 13, 2023 at 
Camp Fellowship on the shores of Lake Greenwood. 
Join the women of Holy Trinity for a 
weekend of prayer, fellowship and 
sunshine!  Registration is now open. 
Please scan the QR code provided to 
sign up. For more information, please 
contact Nanine Hartzenbusch Fox at 
naninephoto@gmail.com.  
 

 

Tuesday Morning Bible Study 
Tuesday mornings at 11:00 on Zoom. Mtr. Suz leads a deep-dive discussion on 
each of the readings for the following Sunday. This “Reflectionary” study is open 
to anyone who wants to learn more about the Bible in a relaxed setting. Zoom link 
provided in each week’s HT Notes. 
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The Order of the Daughters of the King 
 
The Mary Moxley Laib Chapter of the Daughters of the King is a faithful group of 
praying women who meet weekly via Zoom to pray for our parish, community, 

and personal concerns.  We take the flowers from the 
altar after Sunday service to parishioners who are sick 
or homebound to let them know Holy Trinity is praying 
for them. The Order of the DOK is an international or-
ganization whose mission is the extension of Christ’s 
Kingdom through prayer, service and evangelism.  We 
each strive to develop a personal rule of life, incorpo-
rating this mission to transform our own lives and 
those of our members and strengthen the spiritual life 

of our parish. If you want to know more, we invite you to our weekly Zoom pray-
er meeting on Saturday mornings at 9 a.m. Contact Martha Williams,  
marthadowd65@yahoo.com, to receive the Zoom link. 
 
 
 

Mark Your Calendars! 
Holy Trinity’s Annual Bazaar and Artisan Market will be held Saturday, October 
21, 2023 from 10 AM-2 PM. Come enjoy and support the creativity and crafts-
manship of local artisans.  Many hands are needed to help create crafts, set up for 
the Bazaar & Artisan Market, work the day of the event, and to help clean up af-
terwards. Stay tuned for details on how you can get involved in this beloved tra-
dition at Holy Trinity—a tradition that serves our neighbors in our community 
and beyond! 

 

  Community 

mailto:marthadowd65@yahoo.com


  
                                                  

                                            St. Paul’s Tea Update 

 

A lovely English tea was held on a beautiful Sunday afternoon in April to benefit our beloved St. 
Paul’s.  Eighty people came to show their love for our mother church and share amazing tea made 
by Paul and Cindy Thackham. Eunice Waddington brought her beautiful tea cups and contributed 

her delicious scones and strawberry jam plus several other delicacies. Many thanks to those who 
provided other treats and brought flowers to brighten the tables and parish hall plus the church 
members who helped with setting up and cleaning afterwards.   Music was provided by two stu-

dents from Southern Wesleyan and a short reading and oral history of St. Paul’s were given by Joe 
Merck and Betty Snowden.  It was a lovely afternoon and seventeen hundred dollars was raised to 
help with the painting of St. Paul’s. Provided are several photos that were made at this event.  
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June Birthdays:       
 1 – Harry Morse 
 2 – Melissa Hawkins        
 2 -  Connie Spencer               
 5 – Art Young                       
 7 – Bill Teske 
 7 – Ellen Haase 
 7 – Danny Poole, Jr.       
 8 – Michael Cauley      
 8 – Mickey Harder      
 9 – Jim DeSellier       
 20 – Jim Snowden 
 20 – Josh Hawkins 
 21 – Pam Mack 
 23 – Dot Teske      
 24 – Jody Hunter 
 24 – Judy Fairey       
 26 – Carol Yardley            
 27 – Clem Watson       
 28 – James Beddow       
 29 – Bella Burch   
 30 – Judy Eidson  
 
June Anniversaries: 

 3 – Lori & Justin Graham 
 6 – Jan & Jerome Cribb 
 8 – Emily & Andrew Baker 
 15 – Jacqui & Carl Dunn 
 15 – Julie & Harry Morse 
 17 – Betty & Jim Snowden 
 22 – Robbie & Kevin Hughes 
 27 – Tommye & Bill Hurst 
 
July Birthdays:    
 1 – Iris Reed                               
 2 – Kaitlyn Cox    
 9 – Ed Hamilton   
 10 – Al Mathiasen    
 11 – Rebekah Wales 
 11 – Nancy Portnow   
 13 – Jane Gaulin     
 13 – John Surak 
 14– Lorelei De los Santos 

 15 – Matthew  DeSellier 
 15 – Jordan Gilmore 
 15 – Jaime Gilmore 
 17 – Sally Morrell      
 22 – Kathy Crouse 
 23 – Ann Russell    
 23 – Bob Taylor 
 24 – Diana Manly 
 25 – Kirby Colson 
 28 – Boo Wilson 
 29 – Peter Sparks   
 31 – John Gilreath 
      
July Anniversaries:      
3 – Mary Ann & Bob Taylor        
7 – Libby & Tom Wehrman 
16 – Beth & Danny Poole, Jr. 
20 – Carol & Dawson Luke 
26 – Kathy & Jody Hunter 
30 – Will & Betty Carter 
 
 
 
 
   

Birthdays & Anniversaries 
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